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Cleveland considers zoning rules for new wind turbines

By Steven Litt, Cleveland Plain Dealer
Wind power is clean and green, and, depending on how they're designed and placed, wind turbines can be aesthetically pleasing. 

But what happens when a new industry - no matter how beneficial - enters a large American city with towering structures that can alter the look and feel of whole neighborhoods? 

Cleveland is facing the issue squarely this week. On Monday, the City Council started reviewing a proposed zoning ordinance aimed at regulating land-based wind turbines. 

A hearing on the ordinance is scheduled for 9 a.m. today during a meeting of the City Planning Commission in Room 514 at City Hall. 

"We need to bring our zoning codes into the 21st century and be clear and predictable about what we require while being supportive of this new industry," Chris Warren, director of regional development, said Thursday. 

He said the city wants to avoid what he called "the hellish debates we got into over cell-phone towers cropping up all over the place and the blight they brought on in our city." 

City Councilman Matt Zone, who co-sponsored the ordinance with Councilman Joe Cimperman, said he doubted large wind farms would sprout on the Lake Erie shoreline because of the difficulty of assembling large tracts of land. 

Cuyahoga County's energy task force is studying a pilot project to build six to eight turbines on Lake Erie. Zone said that the state would have jurisdiction over structures in the lake but that in the city, local rules would apply. 

The city is starting to receive numerous inquiries from businesses interesting in shaving their power bills by erecting a wind turbine. The potential exists for turbines rising all over the city. 

The city realized it needed to regulate wind turbines after it fielded a request from Pearl Road Auto, which wants to erect a 165-foot-high turbine on its property, Zone said. 

Because the city had no ordinance in place, the company simply needed a zoning variance, which it obtained from the Board of Zoning Appeals. 

Zone said he wanted a more formal process in place, which would involve reviews by the city's planning and landmarks commissions. 

The proposed ordinance sets a height limit of 35 feet for wind turbines in residential neighborhoods and requires that all turbines be set back 1.1 times their height from the owner's property line. The taller the tower, the bigger the property required. 

The height requirement will ensure that if a tower falls, it won't hit a neighbor's property, said Robert Brown, city planning director. 

Colors for turbines would be limited to white or off-white. They can't be lighted at night, unless the Federal Aviation Administration requires it. Signs can't be posted on or around towers, except warning or informational signs close to the ground. Advertisements would be out. 

The city's noise ordinance would apply to all towers. Also, owners would have to post a performance bond with the city in an amount equivalent to the cost of removing a tower if it's abandoned. 

"We don't want to be indiscriminately placing these large objects," Zone said. "We're very much in favor of wind energy but need to do it in a way that makes sense in a dense urban city." 

